Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, October 5, 2015
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, October 5, 2015 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Kelly Allen and Ashley Warren (late arrival)
Council Members Absent: Jeff Fogleman
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Hamilton, Attorney Charlie Davis, Attorney Gill Frazier
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.

Consent Agenda

7:01 pm

The Council considered approval of minutes from the September 14th regular meeting.
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Motion carried 3-0.

Councilmember Warren enters the meeting.

New Business

7:02 pm
The Council considered a request from LaToya Castro representing 7th Day Adventist Church to rezone property, legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #13-5-44B from R-12 to I&C. The property is located at 151 N. Wilkins Road. The rezoning has been request to facilitate using the church as a school. 
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to table this agenda item until a representative from the Church/School is able to attend and answer Council inquiries. Motion carried 4-0.

7:03 pm 
The Council reviewed and considered proposals from vendors to perform the feasibility study of the Town supporting a craft brewery industry/cluster. 
The Town of Haw River released an RFP in early September for a company to perform a feasibility study of the Town supporting a craft brewery industry/cluster. At the deadline, the Town had received 4 submissions. Staff has reviewed all submissions to assure they addressed all of the requirements of the RFP. Staff also assembled a summary report of the submissions in regards to the requirements and also listing stated fees of each respondent. 
Manager Earp reminded Council that this contract will be paid for 50% by the Town and 50% by the EDA grant awarded to the Town. He noted that the approach and fees vary widely among the applicants. Manager Earp answered Council inquiries and reviewed a summary of all the submissions with Council.

Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to award the feasibility study contract to Creative Economic Development Consulting given no contractual changes from the company’s proposal and to allow Mayor Boggs to approve the contract. Motion carried 4-0.
7:14 pm

The Town Council considered for approval updated job descriptions for General Maintenance Worker I and II positions. 
Manager Earp presented the Council with updated job descriptions for the General Maintenance Worker I and II positions. Staff has reviewed the current job duties and compared them to the current job descriptions and found that minor changes are needed to keep them current. These descriptions have not been updated since the 90s.
Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the updated job descriptions for General Maintenance Worker I and II. Motion carried 4-0.

7:19 pm

The Town Council considered an extension of the temporary full-time firefighter position.

Manager Earp asked the Council to consider extending the temporary full-time firefighter position. With the upcoming retirement of Fire Chief Wade, Manager Earp is asking the Council to allow the temporary full-time position currently occupied by Firefighter Flood to remain active until January allowing for the new Fire Chief to make hiring decisions within that department. Manager Earp believes lapse salary savings will cover the cost of this position extension with worst case scenario costing the Town approximately $4,000 more. However, the necessary funding can be found in General Fund and most likely no fund balance appropriation will be necessary.
Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to extend the temporary full-time firefighter position until January 2016. Motion carried 4-0.
7:23 pm

The Town Council reviewed and considered duties of the Board of Adjustment in regards to Legislative changes.
Manager Earp informed the Council that during the process of updating the Town’s Zoning Ordinance, staff discovered that the Board of Adjustment was the authority to hear special uses permit requests as of a recent state legislative change. In response to the state legislation concerning special use permits, the Council will no longer hear those request unless they alter the arraignment that Planning and Zoning Board as serves as the Board of Adjustment. Staff is concerned that given the quasi-judicial nature to the proceedings of the Board of Adjustment and the significant liability of the Town with BOA action, Manager Earp is asking the Council to consider this issue. 

Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to reassign the duties of the Board of Adjustment from the Planning & Zoning Board members to the elected Town Council. Motion carried 4-0.
7:33 pm

The Town Council considered the purchase of two police vehicles.
Manager Earp asked the Council to proceed with the purchase of two police vehicles. It has become apparent that these vehicles will be needed due to high maintenance costs and mileage of the current fleet. The most recently purchased police vehicles will be switched over to admin cars and the new cars will go on patrol. The police department has asked for two Ford Interceptors fully outfitted for a total cost of approximately $89,000. Manager Earp proposed that the Council consider financing these vehicles for 5 years.
Following discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to allow Manager Earp to issue an RFP and proceed with the financed purchase of two new police vehicles. Motion carried 4-0.
7:40 pm 

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to revisit the first new business agenda item as Ms. Castro (the requestor representative) is now present and can answer Council inquiries. Motion carried 4-0.

The Council considered a request from LaToya Castro representing 7th Day Adventist Church to rezone property, legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #13-5-44B from R-12 to I&C. The property is located at 151 N. Wilkins Road. 

Manager Earp explained that Ms. Castro has requested the Council to consider rezoning 151 N. Wilkins Road from R-12 to I&C in order to facilitate using the Church facilities as a school. A school was in operation at this location in the past, but the activity was non-conforming to the zoning and thus the grandfather status ceased when the school was no longer active. In order to operate as a school again, rezoning will need to be completed. Manager Earp again noted that surrounding property is both I&C and residential and that the school will have a small number of students.
LaToya Castro, representing the 7th Day Adventist Church, then spoke to Council regarding the plans for the school. The fire inspection has been passed and all that is needed is for the rezoning to occur. The school will be open from 8:30 am to 3:30 pm week days with 15-20 students and a parent drop-off. Initially the school will serve K-9th grade in a homeschooled environment that is registered with the state. The vision for the school is to eventually expand and serve adult educational needs of an evening.  
Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to rezone property at Alamance County Tax Map # 13-5-44B from R-12 to I&C. Motion carried 4-0.

7:51 pm
Manager’s Update

· Melissa Border, technology director at Haw River Elementary made a presentation to the Council regarding the Science Olympiad and Battle of Books educational programs going on at Haw River Elementary. Ms. Border asked the Council and the public to consider personal donations in support of these programs as they are not currently fully funded by the school system.

· Haw River recently received 10-11 inches of rain over the last couple of days. The Redslide Park flooded within 6 inches of the culvert at the Lang Street pump station. Manager Earp thanked all departments for their excellent work during the stormy days and happily reported that there were no sewer spills or damage to Town property. There was a significant sewer loss due to I&I, but it has been an otherwise dry year and this was to be expected.

· Manager Earp asked the council to consider funding options for the repair of the roof on Town Hall. With the recent rain several new leaks have appeared as well as old leaks getting worse. He also asked the Council to consider replacing the main HVAC unit at the same time as it has not worked well for years and it makes sense to replace it at the same time the roof is repaired/replaced. Manager Earp believes the roof cost will be approximately $35,000. 
· Councilmember Allen made a motion to allow Manager Earp to bid and repair or replace the roof using Fund balance to fund the expenditure. Motion carried 4-0.

· Councilmember Allen then made a motion to allow Manager Earp to bid and replace the main HVAC unit for Town Hall using Fund balance to fund the expenditure. Motion carried 4-0.

· Roy Stevens of Circle Drive recently received a sewer adjustment for a large leak at his home. The bill was for 15,000 gallons, but the leak extended over two billing periods. The second bill was for the same 15,000 gallon amount. Mr. Stevens is respectfully asking the Council to consider waiving the sewer usage on the second bill as well as it was all part of one leak that has since been fixed.
· Councilmember Lovette made a motion to waive 15,000 gallons of sewer on the second bill for Mr. Stevens. Motion carried 4-0.

· Fall newsletters will be going out at the end of October.

· Sidewalk bids are going out shortly.

There were no public comments or made.

Councilmember Allen announced that New Leaf will be doing approximately $12,000 of planting at the new Haw River sign across from CVS.
8:28 pm
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 4-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Eveker, Clerk




